Dukes County Commission
Minutes
Wednesday, May 23, 2012
5 p.m. 
Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA 

Present:

County Commissioners: Chair Melinda Loberg, Carlene Gatting, John Alley, Lenny Jason and Tristan Israel (late arrival).
County Staff: Noreen Mavro Flanders – Acting County Manager, Martina Thornton – Exec. Assistant

Others: Marcia Cini – county counsel, Joseph Roberts – Associate Commissioner for Disability Affairs, Warren Doty – DC/MV Fishermen’s Association, Joanie Ames – MVTV

The meeting was called to order at 5:10PM.

1. Flounder Project update – Warren Doty
Warren thanked the County and especially to the Treasurer’s Office for support of this project. The first year was dedicated to eco system analyses. The second year is dedicated to growing fish. There are about 50,000 fish growing at the Tribe’s Hatchery right now with the oldest fish being 40 days old. Warren showed the commissioners a video about the project where most people who are involved with the project were introduced. The project’s goal is to see if we could stock our ponds with fin fish the same way we do with shellfish. The grant runs out in September and the University of New Hampshire applied for another $170K grant for years 3-5, which would be dedicated to the follow up and part of the grant would be used on Martha’s Vineyard. 
* Commissioner Israel arrived.
2. Acting County Manager’s Report  
1. CAB/Budget – The amount saved by reducing the COLA to 1.28% was $5,973.

In total the FY13 county assessment to the towns has been reduced by $200,136.  Noreen has been in touch with the DOR and they will reduce the charges on the cherry sheets rather than the towns having to raise that amount.  All County Commissioners, Advisory Board members and Selectmen were sent the info.

2. FY11 Audit reports will be sent within the next week or so.  Noreen has updated the RFP for auditing services for FY 12, 13, & 14.  This will be advertised next week.

3. Beaches –   State Beach – Suzan Bellicampi called yesterday and there is a plover nest on the beach.  There have been none for the past couple of years. Still no money from the state.  Russell contacted Kevin Mooney when he was last here. Noreen will call him again. 

Eastville – There is a storage box on the property.  Melinda called her contact at DOT and Alton Ellis called Noreen back.  He wanted to know who owned the land it is on. Looking at the map, it seems that it is county property. He says it has spare parts for the bridge and he wondered if it could stay there. Noreen asked what the time frame was and he said until the new bridge is done (years)!! Noreen asked him if the state had any property they could move it to. He said no, he had asked the state forest and was denied, but he will check with Fred LaPiana.  Noreen wondered if there might be a lot at the business park.  Mike McGovern was Russell’s contact at DOT.
4. Administration Building- halls have been carpeted. The cost was $2,300

a. The front door has not been replaced yet as it needed to be re-ordered. The cost will be about $1,000.

b. The insurance company paid the county $14,000 for repairs of the front hall.  We will have about $10,000 left. With those excess funds, Noreen is requesting that we continue with repairs that are needed on the building.  

c. Next would be window replacement in the YTF office.  That large window has been cracked since the building was moved.  It is very drafty in winter.  The windows will cost about $1,000 and then the labor to install them.

d. Finally Noreen said she would like about $1000-1500 for electrical to replace fan in the bathroom and to install outside lights for the board and the flag. 
Carlene/John moved to approve the expenditures as proposed. Discussion: Melinda asked about plans for the cellar. Noreen said it needs to first be cleaned up and organized.

So voted. All in favor.
5. OpenCape – Noreen spoke with Dan Gallagher, CEO about the Edgartown tower.  He says that it is going on a commercial tower owned by American Tower on Pease’s Point Way at Clevelandtown Road.  Arthur Smadbeck and Noreen spoke and thought that Edgartown probably has no jurisdiction. Melinda suggested having an island representative to attend the OpenCape meetings. It was agreed it will be brought before the All Island Board of Selectmen. 
6. M.V. Regional Emergency Planning Committee was created last night. Congratulations to Chuck Cotnoir for getting this moving.  There were about 30 people in the county administration building conference room last night: MEMA, emergency management directors, fire, police and other stakeholders such as NSTAR, VTA, MVTV and our own Chairman Melinda Loberg.  The county will be the fiscal agent for the group.

7. The OPEB Trust -Investment Subcommittee has chosen Rockland Trust to manage the trust’s funds that have been set aside by units to offset the liability, although the county has not started to fund this liability.

8. Flexible Spending Account- employees will be able to put aside pre-tax dollars to pay for medical costs and childcare as of July 1, 2012.  When this is added to the mitigation HRA (debit cards), employees should not feel the changes in health insurance so dramatically.

9. Meeting at the Courthouse – Noreen spoke with Howard A. Coleman, Regional Asst. Director of Security Region V. if there is a need to have the court officers present when the building is open for a public meeting and the answer is no, if the court business is over for the day.

10. Statements of Financial Interest for 2011 are due on May 29, 2012. 
Lenny asked about paining the administration building. Noreen said that it is on the list and we will speak to Brian Kennedy about doing it. 

3. Old Business

Tristan asked if the Old Business List could be sent out to Tisbury with the agenda posting.
Veterans’ clinic – Joseph Roberts, Assoc. Commissioner for Disability Affairs

Mr. Roberts received letter back from Sen. Kerry and Melinda read it for the record (attached). So far no contract was received by the hospital. Mr. Roberts tried to follow up Mr. Bykowski (Sen. Kerry’s Massachusetts staff person) but so far could not reach him. Tristan asked Melinda to call Mr. Bykowski on behalf of the Commissioners.
Mr. Roberts received several e-mails regarding problems with sidewalks not being wide enough as regulated by the federal guidelines (narrow due to stonewall, leaving metal poles in the middle of the sidewalk etc.). He would like to make the DPW in towns aware of this problem. 

Tristan asked about the Courthouse window project. Noreen reported that the RFP was advertised, we started receiving requests, and it is posed on the website with a deadline on June 7th.
4. Approval of minutes was postponed to the next meeting.
5. Calendar – Melinda read the events posted on the agenda

5. John/Tristan moved to acknowledge 22 years of service of Debra Levesque who is retiring and send her a citation. So voted. All in favor. 
Tristan/John moved to adjourn the regular meeting and go into executive session and not return to open session pursuant to MGL Chapter 30A, Section 21 (a) 6 to consider release of an interest in real property because remaining in the open session would have detrimental effect on the county’s negotiation position. Row call: Carlene -yes, Lenny - yes, John - yes, Tristan - yes, Melinda – yes. 
Regular meeting was adjourned at 6pm. 

Respectfully Submitted by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the official records:

· Agenda

· Copy of letters to Mr. Roberts from Sen. Kerry

· Acting County Manager Report

· SSA memo from May 15th meeting 
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